- 6 -

[image: image1.wmf]PERMANENT COUNCIL

OEA/Ser.G

CP/INF.5404/06

13 October 2006

Original: Spanish

PRESENTATION BY THE SECRETARY GENERAL AT 

THE JOINT MEETING OF THE PERMANENT COUNCIL AND CEPCIDI 

ON THE OAS SCHOLARSHIPS AND TRAINING PROGRAMS

PRESENTATION BY THE SECRETARY GENERAL AT 

THE JOINT MEETING OF THE PERMANENT COUNCIL AND CEPCIDI 

ON THE OAS SCHOLARSHIPS AND TRAINING PROGRAMS
· The OAS Scholarships and Training Program is one of the oldest and most prestigious programs in the history of our Organization. Over several decades, it has awarded thousands of scholarships to citizens of this Hemisphere. It strengthens a vital facet of development, namely the training and further education of qualified human resources. It has changed the lives of many citizens of our countries, who otherwise might have had difficulty in finding an opportunity to pursue a higher education curriculum of comparable quality. It has enabled them also to get to know and experience life beyond the confines of their countries, thereby facilitating greater understanding among our peoples.
· Ever since I submitted my proposal for the position I hold today, and unlike those who maintained that the funds we currently allocate to scholarships could be used for other purposes, I was and remain in favor of expanding and strengthening the program, maintaining our current level of funding, while attempting to elicit additional funds from other sources, in order to be able to extend its coverage. I also pointed to the need to diversify the existing programs, in terms of both countries and types of courses, and to avoid concentrating resources only in the most costly options.

· I have insisted on transparency as the norm in our day-to-day work and the scholarships issue was no exception. As with other financial and administrative problems, as soon as we learned what was happening in the Scholarships Program we notified you and set about finding a solution. It was this Secretary General and his staff who described to you, first and foremost, the irregularities detected in the awarding and management of scholarships. You have the right to know and we have the obligation to inform you of situations of this kind, however problematic or compromising they may be. It is incumbent upon us to be transparent in such cases and in this particular case I am not afraid to say that we acted in a responsible, correct manner.

· Yet the time has also come to conclude these processes and reach agreements that allow us to reinitiate a successful program that cannot remain paralyzed indefinitely. The purpose of my intervention in this meeting is to discuss with the Permanent Council and CEPCIDI terms and deadlines for re-starting OAS scholarship awards, using revised procedures, with full guarantees of transparency and impartiality. We cannot endlessly debate the past, while large numbers of young people in our Hemisphere remain deprived of a program that may prove to be a fundamental instrument for their future.

· The OAS Scholarships and Training Program has been a success. Between 2001 and September 30, 2006, more than 1,056 students have benefited from it: 776 have completed their studies, while 280 administered by LASPAU and 48 administered by the OAS are still studying, at a total cost of US$22.9 million. These figures bear witness to a major contribution to the development of our region.

· Yet, like other areas in the Organization, this program fell victim to a poorly conceived and badly implemented administrative decentralization process, developed without the corresponding control mechanisms. Each organizational unit made its own decisions, without the central administrative unit – which, in all institutions, must be separate from the unit which decides on expenditure – determining whether or not those decisions conformed to the budget.
· The OAS Scholarships Program, like other programs and projects under the Inter-American Council for Integral Development sought greater flexibility under the management of the Inter-American Agency for Cooperation and Development, abandoning the internal controls provided by the offices of the central administration. This state of affairs was exacerbated when the staff members in charge incurred commitments on the General Secretariat’s behalf in excess of budget appropriations, without registering the total amount of financial commitments incurred. At this point, I should stress that we have not detected instances of fraud or misappropriation. 

· To ascertain the scope of the problems related to the scholarship program, a Task Force was established, chaired by the Executive Secretary for Integral Development, and I asked the Inspector General to conduct an exhaustive investigation of the facts. We also came before the CAAP and CEPCIDI and found, with your help, solutions to the funding and liquidity problems caused by the budgetary and financial distortions. In an unprecedented, but necessary, move, because of the need for inputs on which to base decisions regarding the future of the program, we shared with all of you, in its entirety, the Inspector General’s Investigation Report.
· It is important to point out that, even before the Inspector General issued her report and the recommendations it contains, we had already begun working on a solution to the problem, focusing initially on reorganizing the Scholarship Program’s finances and then proceeding to design and implement processes geared to achieve complete transparency and greater efficiency in resource management.
· The Secretariat for Administration and Finance assigned a full-time administrative officer to begin the task of reconciling the funds disbursed by the program with expenditures reported by LASPAU, the administrator hired to execute most OAS scholarships.

· With the authorization of the Permanent Council and CEPCIDI, in 2005 the Scholarships Capital Fund lent the Regular Fund US$1.5 million to cover the disbursements in excess of the budget authorization. As the Assistant Secretary for Administration and Finance reported to the Chair of the CAAP on September 21, 2006, the amount was returned in full to the Scholarships Capital Fund in 2006. Furthermore, once we had finished our reconciliation of our records with those of LASPAU, we proceeded to request that institution to return payments in excess of invoices and reimbursement of registration fees, which amounted to more than US$1.1 million. The Assistant Secretary of Administration and Finance reported in due course to the CAAP Chair on the receipt of those monies from LASPAU.
· In addition, we are in the process of documenting and recording the individual commitments incurred with each of the scholarship holders in the program, comparing Selection Committees’ minutes with the names of all registered financial obligations, in order to ensure that they include all scholarships awarded by the General Secretariat and not only those with a documented OAS authorization.

· In order to establish the amount of the financial commitment, we have proceeded to obtain a copy of the contract with each scholarship holder, including the amounts estimated for travel expenses, registration fee, subsistence, books, insurance, and other expenses. We are updating the General Secretariat’s accounting records so that by year’s end they will reflect payments to providers for all services rendered during the year, including registration fees and other charges paid through December 2006. This will make it possible to begin the 2007 fiscal year with a clear definition of the budget authorization available for re-initiating scholarship awards when member states so request.

· The official directly in charge of the Program has been replaced and the administrative/financial section of the Department has been strengthened. Transfers and retirement of staff were also used to allow a much needed renovation, after many years without rotation of personnel. In that connection, we also hired a person with extensive experience of managing scholarship programs to be Director of the Department and to work tirelessly to strengthen the program.

· Furthermore, to take advantage of economies of scale and with a view to achieving appropriate management of financial aspects, it was decided that financial management of the Department will be coordinated directly by the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, in such a way that this activity will not distract attention away from administration of the academic programs, which is the principal responsibility of the Department of Human Development. Likewise, the technological information systems will be coordinated and directed by the Systems Office of the Secretariat for Administration and Finance.
· These two features, which I will delve into in greater detail later, are extremely important because, according to resolution AG/RES. 2257 (XXXVI-O/06) of the General Assembly, in order for a decision to be taken to lift the pause in the awarding of scholarships we need to have established proper management of the program and a Manual of Procedures for Scholarships that ensures transparency, objectivity, and efficient execution and provides us with a mechanism for making the program more effective.
· The new Manual of Procedures will be an invaluable tool for achieving these goals. Management is also required, along with what several countries have begun to call a “change of culture”: a view I adhere to fully, because the problems that arose with the awarding of scholarships in the past had little to do with transparency and a lot to do with an extremely flexible interpretation of the in any case generic rules that exist, for which all of us are responsible.

· A first reading of the draft Manual has been completed and the Secretariat is now working on a revised version that reflects recommendations made by the delegations. That, together with the change of culture and the internal mechanisms, systems, and procedures I referred to, should yield a transparent, efficient, objective, and effective program echoing the aspirations of all member states.

· For this administration, achieving these standards is essential. To that end, we have made suggestions in the Manual that are designed to achieve autonomy in the selection process. We need to strengthen the role of the bodies involved in selection and to establish a system of checks and balances. National Committees need to be strengthened, so that from the start we can count on having the best candidates. In addition, we will establish at headquarters an independent Final Selection Committee that is free of any pressure when it analyzes candidates. For this Committee to go about its work with that spirit of independence, objectivity, and transparency, its members must be of the highest quality. For me, that Committee, which should have the final say when it comes to awarding scholarships, is a key ingredient in the selection process and I want it not to be subject to any interference from any quarter, be it the Secretariat (including the Secretary General himself) or the member states.
· That was the reason why last year it was decided to transfer responsibility for the Department of Human Development, so that it is overseen by the Office of the Secretary General, as a step prior to implementation of an appropriate management system permitting efficient control of the resources allocated to it. It is not our intention to deprive either CEPCIDI or this Permanent Council of the possibility of debating guidelines for our human resources training policy. The formulation of human development policy will remain in the hands of the policy-making organs. The awarding of scholarships, on the other hand, will be handled through an entirely autonomous mechanism and with utter transparency. The key issue is how to guarantee that transparency and objectivity in the scholarship selection process.
· Another major factor is publicity. The more open the process is, the greater the transparency and accountability of the different players in the program. The program will enjoy ample publicity at every stage, from publication of the scholarships available, to their awarding, and even including the academic progress of the scholarship holders.

· In our view, the pause needs to be lifted as a matter of urgency.  It is equally imperative to strengthen the program. We think that a responsible estimate is that we will soon be in a position to award scholarships that will allow students to commence their studies in the second half of 2007. For that to happen, the operational mechanisms need to be in place by no later that December of this year.

· We are taking that date as the basis for our work plan and I urge you to let us work together to achieve our shared aspiration of promptly getting back to awarding new scholarships. In that spirit, I urge you, too, to trust us to work on the implementation of the internal mechanisms I referred to, without the need for them to be validated in detail by the political organs. I believe sincerely that the collective “micromanagement” we sometimes tend to engage in, in this and other aspects, makes technical management of the institution more difficult, leads to confusion between the political and the administrative spheres, and creates an atmosphere that is not conducive to efficiency. In exchange, I commit to ensuring that you are kept fully abreast of progress made. In any event, it will be you who decide, at the end of this fiscal year, on the future of the program.
· In this spirit of transparency, I wish to refer briefly to core aspects of the process of implementing the recommendations set forth in the Inspector General’s report. First, however, I should remind you that this is an ongoing process and that, recently, in a presentation to CEPCIDI, the Inspector General mentioned some achievements and progress made in relation to the recommendations formulated by her Office.
· As for the financial aspect, I wish to inform you that all the commitments incurred by the General Secretariat with our scholarship holders have been registered and it was possible to ascertain and clarify that all accounts pending at the end of the cycle that ended on September 30, 2006 have been individually justified and are duly documented. Consequently, the General Secretariat is in a position to exert detailed supervision of each and every one of our current scholarship holders.
· As a result of the aforementioned exercise, we shall in the course of the next few days be able to inform each scholarship holder of the amount of the General Secretariat’s commitment in connection with the scholarship awarded. We shall also be notifying LASPAU of the limit to the financial commitment of the General Secretariat in respect of each scholarship holder, thereby repairing one of the worst failings detected in the past.

· As for systems, we have instructed our Office of Information Technology Services to develop, in coordination with the Department of Human Development, a system for handing Scholarship Program information and a database that will enable us to exercise efficient management and control and thereby meet another important recommendation of the Office of the Inspector General, coinciding with the General Secretariat’s own evaluation. It is important to add that, as part of the effort to boost human resources for the Department of Human Development, the former Director of the Department of Information Technology Services has been transferred to that area, to ensure better coordination of those systems.

· The implementation of these systems will be staggered, but the most complicated part – system design – has already been completed. The first stage, which mainly concerns financial management, will be on stream in December of this year. The other three stages – handling of student applications, their evaluation and selection, and the entering of the information in the OASES system – are under way and will be ready in time to receive applications for the new cycle.
· With regard to human resource requirements, we have initially focused on the personnel capable of addressing the most pressing problems. For that reason, the financial aspects and systems were the first areas to be strengthened. This process has varied according to the Department’s needs and will undoubtedly continue to vary, depending on what decisions are made. We are currently in the process of normalization and positioning the staff needed to carry the program forward. A decision has already been taken to transfer the persons most qualified to occupy the posts of Coordinator of the Scholarships and Training Programs, Coordinator of Postgraduate Programs, and Coordinator of Undergraduate Programs.
· With respect to internal administrative procedures, we are in the process of reconstructing documentation and working on a Manual of Procedures for the personnel that will be engaged in administration of the various different components of the Scholarships Program, in order to ensure more efficient management.
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As regards the hiring of an outside agency to administer scholarships, it will be important for us to heed the debate that will no doubt continue on this topic. Attention needs to focus not just on the costs associated with the use of an agency of this kind, but also on the benefits it brings. Our relationship with LASPAU has involved considerable outlays for its services and it has had its ups and downs, but it has also brought substantial returns, such as a reduction in the internal administrative handling costs for the OAS, lower student registration fees at universities, and access to a wide network of universities, among other benefits. According to LASPAU estimates, the OAS has saved US$8 million in registration fees since our arrangement with them began in 2002. There have also been times when LASPAU covered OAS obligations, when there were liquidity problems.
· There have been problems in our dealings with LASPAU, but both parties are to blame. We were not capable of properly managing our relations with them; sometimes not even capable of reading and interpreting the information they sent us. That has obviously now changed, our books are balanced, and if we decide to continue this relationship in future or enter into an arrangement with another agency providing these services, we will make sure that appropriate mechanisms are in place to take full advantage of the relationship. We have time to study this matter, because it would not suit us to terminate relations with LASPAU in the short run. At present, the Secretariat is not in a position to handle the whole process of administering all the scholarships, so that for the time being we prefer to postpone a decision on the subject. 

· Finally, as for structural considerations, I believe that what matters most to member states, is where supervision of the Scholarships and Training Program is to be carried out, and I believe that nobody doubts that the best body to supervise it is CEPCIDI. It is very important that this political supervision be exercised appropriately and, for that, you need to receive the necessary information, which I undertake to forward periodically. General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 2257 (XXXVI-O/06) has already set certain guidelines regarding the periodicity and contents of that information.

· These are some of the steps we are taking to address the deficiencies we detected and in response to the recommendations of the Inspector General, so that we can once again have a totally transparent, efficient, objective, and effective Scholarships Program. We are certain that, for our part, when the restructuring ends before the month of December, 2006, we may rest assured that the Scholarship Program can resume next year and that it will not suffer from the defects and shortcomings of the past, so that you, too, will feel comfortable with lifting the temporary pause in the awarding of scholarships.
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